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Key Messages 

•	 Pooling	of	financial	resources	and	health	risks	is	critical	to	the	UHC	
aspirations	in	Uganda.	However,	it	is	constrained	by	fragmentation	
and	high	levels	of	out-of-pocket	payments.

•	 There	 is	 need	 to	 improve	 prepayment	 mechanisms	 by	 leveraging	
the	 already	 existing	 pools,	 such	 as	 government	 funding,	 donor	
aid,	 Community-Based	 Health	 Insurance	 (CBHI),	 private	 health	
insurance	(PHI),	social	security	mechanisms	such	as	National	Social	
Security	 Fund	 (NSSF)	 and	microfinance	 schemes.	This	 should	 be	
done	in	ways	that	allow	the	consolidation	of	the	pools	in	the	medium	
term	and	guarantee	access	to	health	care	for	all	Ugandans.

•	 The	 health	 insurance	 market	 in	 Uganda	 is	 underdeveloped,	
fragmented	and	characterised	by	low	coverage,	limited	risk-sharing	
and	inequities.	Creating	separate	financial	pools	for	the	formal	sector	
and	the	informal	sector	is	likely	to	institutionalise	inequities.	

 Citation:  F. Ssengooba, SN Kiwanuka, E. Rutebemberwa, E. Ekirapa-
Kiracho (2017), Universal Health Coverage in Uganda: Looking Back and 
Forward to Speed up the Progress. Makerere University, Kampala Uganda.
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•	 The	NHIS	architects	should	ensure	that	the	poor	and	vulnerable	are	
brought	on	board	right	from	the	start.	NHIS	proposals	to	start	with	
the	 financial	 and	 risk	 pools	 for	 the	 formal	 sector	would	 entrench	
inequities	in	the	proposed	NHIS.	

•	 Publicly	financed	and	provided	health	services	are	relatively	equitable	
and	 sustainable.	 Therefore,	 the	 national	 health	 budget	 should	 be	
considered	the	preferable	pooling	mechanism	in	the	short	to	medium	
term.

•	 Progressive	realisation	of	a	single	pool	in	Uganda	should	consider	the	
political	economy	factors	that	may	constrain	or	facilitate	this	process.	
Stakeholder	interest	could	be	diverse	and	these	need	to	be	managed	
continuously.

•	 Alongside	 improvements	 in	 financial	 and	 risk	 pooling,	 efforts	 to	
address	ill	health,	transport	barriers	and	sub-optimal	functionality	of	
health	facilities	should	be	prioritised.

Introduction

The	journey	towards	UHC	requires	countries	to	ensure	that	their	populations	
access	a	set	of	services	of	good	quality	according	to	need	without	suffering	a	
financial	burden(1).	The	costs	of	health	care	services	can	constitute	barriers	
to	 access,	 especially	where	 people	 have	 to	 pay	 out	 of	 pocket	 at	 the	 point	
of	use.	Direct	payment	for	health	care	may	be	inequitable	and	regressive	as	
access	depends	on	the	ability	to	pay	and	not	on	need(1).	As	a	result,	over	100	
million	people	worldwide	are	faced	with	the	decision	to	either	forego	health	
care	 access	 or	 become	 impoverished	 because	 of	 health	 care	 consumption,	
thereby	undermining	 the	 advancement	of	UHC	objectives(2).The	 journey	
towards	UHC	entails	important	policy	decisions	and	unavoidable	trade-offs	
to	reduce	out-of-pocket	payments	through	direct	and	indirect	prepayment	
mechanisms	the	national	health	budgets(3).	

Resource	 pooling	 is	 based	 on	 the	 principle	 of	 risk-sharing.	 It	 ensures	
that	the	risk	of	ill	health	is	spread	out	–	such	that	no	one	individual	suffers	
the	full	cost	of	health	consumption.	Ideally,	pooling	ensures	that	“the	healthy	
subsidise	the	sick,	which	also	often	means	that	the	young	subsidise	the	old,	and	
the	rich	subsidise	the	poor”(4).	It	has	been	perceived	as	an	act	of	mutual	love	
and	compassion	that	strengthens	societies	by	strengthening	social	protection	
and	mutual	support	systems(5).	Resource	pooling	in	this	respect	assumes	a	
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direct	or	indirect	prepayment	or	financial	contributions	to	protect	against	the	
risk	of	incurring	unaffordable	medical	expenses	–	thus	providing	a	safety	net	
against	unplanned	health	costs	by	spreading	risks	among	individuals	and	a	
third	party	organisation	such	as	a	government	or	an	insurance	agency	(6).	Pre-
paid	funds	for	health	services	come	from	several	sources,	such	as	the	general	
government	budgets	 (taxes),	 voluntary	household	 insurance	 contributions,	
employer	 contributions	 to	 insurance,	 mandatory	 insurance	 contributions	
(payroll	 taxes)	and	foreign	aid	funds.	Once	mobilised	and	collected,	“such	
funds	are	accumulated	or	pooled	on	behalf	of	some	or	all	of	the	population	
in	several	pools.	These	pools	may	include	health	insurance	funds,	(or)	health	
budgets	at	national	or	local	governments	level”(4).	

Fragmentation of Pools Undermines Progress towards UHC

The	most	common	challenge	to	financial	resource	pooling	is	fragmentation.	
Fragmentation	arises	from	differences	in	the	way	pooled	funds	are	organised,	
utilised,	allocated	and	distributed	 to	advance	policy	 reforms	 such	as	 social	
protection	 and	 UHC	 (3).	 Fragmentation	 hinders	 redistribution	 and	
efficiency	in	the	use	of	funds.	Consequently,	fragmentation	undermines	risk-
sharing	 and	 cross-subsidisation.	 It	 also	 leads	 to	 systemic	 inefficiencies	 due	
to	the	duplication	of	administrative	and	management	functions(4).	Hence	
progress	towards	UHC	must	take	into	account	expanding	the	resource	pools	
and	minimising	the	fragmentation.	

Fragmentation may occur in several forms:

a)	 Population	fragmentation:	This	is	where	funds	to	service	the	needs	
of	 various	population	 groups	 is	 kept	 in	 separate	 pools	with	no	or	
restricted	possibility	for	cross-subsidisation.	For	example,	compulsory	
insurance	 contributions	 may	 be	 managed	 separately	 for	 the	
contributors	(usually	the	formal	sector	employees)	while	government	
funds	serve	the	rest	of	the	population.	International	evidence	shows	
that	developing	separate	pools	for	the	poor	institutionalises	inequities	
in	terms	of	differential	per	capita	spending	between	pools	for	the	rich	
and	the	poor(7).	It	also	enhances	inefficiencies	as	separate	schemes	
operate	within	the	same	geographical	area.
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b)	 Geographical	 fragmentation:	 This	 occurs	 where	 the	 resources	
collected	 with	 a	 distinct	 administrative	 zone	 can	 only	 be	 used	 in	
that	 area	 with	 no	 mechanism	 for	 redistribution	 to	 other	 zones.	
This	disadvantages	 the	poorer	 and	 smaller	 regions;	 but	 also	where	
populations	being	served	are	mobile	across	zones,	the	overall	aim	of	
improving	access	is	restricted.

c)	 Risk-based	 fragmentation:	 Insurance	 for	 particular	 risks,	 such	 as	
third-party	insurance	for	motorists,	targets	a	particular	risk	or	group	
of	risks.	There	is	a	tendency	to	have	some	pools	covering	riskier	people	
than	 others.	Without	 a	 complicated	 risk	 equalisation	mechanism,	
pool	fragmentation	occurs.

d)	 Disease-based	 funds:	 Funding	 streams	 for	 interventions	 targeting	
specific	 diseases,	 whether	 from	 domestic	 or	 international	 sources,	
constitute	fragmented	pools	which	may	undermine	the	integration	
or	cross-cutting	use	of	financial	resources	to	address	health	care	needs	
in	a	holistic	manner.

With	 the	 exception	of	 the	general	 government	budget,	 cross	 subsidisation	
(resource	sharing	between	healthy	and	sick	or	wealthy	and	poor)	in	health	
spending	in	Uganda	is	limited	because	of	poorly	developed	and	fragmented	
pooling	 systems(8).	Resource	 pooling	mechanisms	 in	Uganda	 include	 the	
national	 budget,	 voluntary	 insurance	 schemes	 (private	 health	 insurance,	
health	membership	organisations	and	community-based	health	 insurance),	
household	pools,	cooperative	and	saving	societies	and	donor	funds(9).

The	 Out	 Of	 Pocket	 Expenditures	 (OOPs)	 are	 high	 but	 undermine	
the	benefits	 of	 pooling	 resources	 as	 individuals	 pay	 at	 the	point	 of	 use	 of	
health	services.	Donor	support	is	equally	high	but	most	of	 it	 is	off-budget	
and	benefits	only	the	targeted	population	(9).	This	is	further	constraint	on	
pooling	 as	donor	 support	 becomes	 increasingly	 channeled	 to	 autonomous	
non-facility-based	not-for-profit	organisations	(10).	

This	chapter	examines	each	of	the	types	of	pooling	mechanisms	in	terms	
of	their	strengths,	weaknesses,	opportunities	and	threats.	It	also	assesses	the	
proposed	pathways	 to	enhance	pooling	and	 risk	protection	 in	Uganda.	 It,	
finally,	 proposes	 considerations	 regarding	 the	 achievement	 of	UHC	 in	 an	
equitable,	sustainable	and	efficient	manner.
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Leveraging the National Budget for UHC

The	national	budget	is	a	universal	pooling	arrangement	in	which	the	entire	
population	has	access	to	publicly	financed	health	services.	These	services	may	
be	provided	by	public	or	private	facilities.	Government	revenues	are	the	main	
form	of	resource	pooling	for	many	countries,	including	Uganda(11).

Uganda’s	 national	 health	 budget	 is	 provided	 through	 the	Ministry	 of	
Health	(MoH)	and	semi-autonomous	health	organisations(11).	Budgets	for	
line	ministries	 also	contribute	 to	health	 improvements	 through	addressing	
other	 determinants	 of	 health.	 Generally,	 the	 MoH	 competes	 with	 other	
sectors	 and	 government	 agencies	 for	 a	 share	 of	 the	 national	 budget.	 The	
amount	of	funding	available	depends	on	the	tax	revenues	and	the	outcome	
of	a	negotiated	process	for	resource	allocation	that	is	vulnerable	to	changes	in	
political	priorities	or	external	shocks	such	as	conflicts	or	disasters	that	require	
additional	spending.	The	political	nature	of	budgetary	allocations	could	lead	
to	 irrational	 and	 inefficient	 decisions	 and	 prevent	 needed	 health	 reforms.	
These	realities	partly	explainthe	underfunding	of	health	programmes	and	poor	
quality	services	that	are	common	in	tax-based	systems(12).	This	problem	in	
Uganda	is	amplified	by	the	small	tax	base	and	seemingly	low	prioritisation	of	
health	spending	among	policy-makers	(see	Resource	Mobilisation	chapter).	
With	a	small	tax	base,	the	overall	share	of	a	small	national	budget	translates	
into	an	insufficient	financial	allocation	per	capita	that	may	remain	inadequate	
to	support	ambitious	coverage	and	financial	protection	agendas	such	as	UHC.	

A	national	budget	is	non-contributory	as	funds	come	from	the	national	
treasury	 through	 largely	 tax	 revenue	 and	 donor	 aid	 that	 flows	 through	
the	 national	 budgetary	 systems	 (budget	 support).	 Pooling	 funds	 through	
national	budgets	ensures	 that	 the	financial	burden	of	accessing	health	care	
is	 spread	 over	 the	 entire	 population.	 	 All	 citizens,	 including	 the	 informal	
sector	workers,	 the	 vulnerable	 and	 the	 poor,	 are	 eligible	 to	 access	 services	
without	direct	payments	at	the	point	of	consumption.	Inclusion	of	the	whole	
population	 in	 one	pool	makes	 it	 potentially	 effective	 in	 ensuring	 that	 the	
entire	populations	is	eligible	and	increases	the	financial	viability	of	this	pool.	
National	health	budgets	benefit	 from	economies	of	 scale	because	of	being	
a	single	pool	and	the	comprehensiveness	of	coverage	prevents	risk	selection	
problems	 and	 reduces	 the	 inequitable	 access	 to	 services.	National	 budgets	
are	in	principle	more	able	to	control	the	costs	of	service	provision	by	way	of	
combining	the	authority	to	determine	the	incentives	and	the	service	package.	
However,	 national	 budgets	 are	 prone	 to	 inefficiencies	 because	 of	 limited	
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managerial	authority	to	monitor	fund	flows	and	utilisation(13).	Therefore,	
as	evidence	shows,	to	realise	the	benefits	of	budgets,	they	need	to	be	coupled	
with	other	purchasing	reforms	to	ensure	the	efficient	and	sustainable	use	of	
resources	(see	the	Purchasing	chapter	-	10).

Although	 government	 budget	 systems	 should	 ensure	 the	 provision	 of	
“free”	or	subsidised	health	care	to	the	whole	population,	the	reality	on	the	
ground	is	different.	In	many	low-	and	middle-income	countries,	including	
Uganda,	health	services	tend	to	be	used	mainly	by	urban	high-	and	middle-
income	 households.	 Benefit	 incidence	 analyses	 in	 seven	 African	 countries	
that	rely	mainly	on	state-financed	medical	care	showed	this	pattern	clearly.	
The	 poor	 use	 health	 services	 less	 than	 the	 rich	 –	 partly	 owing	 to	 limited	
geographical	 access,	 inadequate	 service	 quality,	 informal	 fees	 and	 the	
relatively	high	opportunity	costs	of	 seeking	care(14).	The	poor	mainly	use	
less	costly	options	while	the	rich	disproportionately	use	costly	options	such	
as	hospital-level	services.	The	people	living	in	remote	areas	often	pay	more	
in	transport	costs	 in	order	to	access	urban	hospitals	(15).	This	observation	
has	implications	for	how	government	budgets	can	be	leveraged	to	improve	
pro-poor	benefits.	Policy	choices	in	the	purchasing	and	allocation	function	
include	funding	primary	health	care	services	and	factoring	in	equity	funds	
for	rural	health	services.	In	some	cases,	the	government	may	have	to	contract	
private	 providers	 to	 provide	 health	 services	 in	 areas	 where	 provision	 is	
inadequate.	For	example,	government	budgets	have	been	used	in	Uganda	to	
subsidise	health	services	in	the	private	not-for-profit	sector	in	Uganda	(16).

Uganda’s Experience with Voluntary Health Insurance Systems

Beyond	 the	 national	 budget,	 small	 voluntary	 prepayment	 risk	 pools	 exist	
in	Uganda.	These	include	Private	Health	Insurance	Institutions	(PHIs)	and	
Community-Based	Health	Insurance	Schemes	(CBHIs).	The	reach	of	these	
schemes	is	generally	low	–	most	of	them	provide	medical	cover	for	about	one	
per	cent	of	the	population	in	Uganda(17).	Voluntary	insurance	schemes	are	
likely	to	attract	people	in	the	wealthiest	quintile	with	a	secondary	or	higher	
level	of	education	and	living	in	urban	settings,	especially	Kampala	(17).	The	
following	sub-sections	assess	the	potential	of	these	various	pools	to	advance	
UHC	in	Uganda.
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Private health insurance

Private	 health	 insurance	 is	 a	 voluntary	 prepayment	 system	 in	 which	 the	
insured	pay	market-rated	premiums	for	a	defined	health	benefit	package	over	
a	specified	period	of	time.	Uganda	had	only	19	licensed	insurance	companies	
in	 2006	 (18).	The	number	 has	 gradually	 increased	 over	 time.	By	 January	
2017,	 the	 Insurance	 Regulatory	 Authority	 of	 Uganda	 (IRA)	 had	 granted	
licences	 to	 93	 firms	 to	 transact	 insurance	 businesses.	Of	 these,	 only	 nine	
firms	 offered	 life	 insurance	 policies	 and	 the	 rest	 were	 for	 non-life/general	
insurance.	By	2015,	the	authority	had	also	licensed	10	health	membership	
organisations,	including	Africa	Air	Rescue	Health	Services	(Uganda)	Limited,	
Case	 Med	 Care	 Limited,	 International	 Air	 Ambulance,	 International	
Medical	Link	(Uganda)	Limited,	Kampala	International	Medical	Centre	and	
St.	Catherine’s	Hospital	(19).	Hence,	some	PHIs	are	facility-based,	majorly	
targeting	employees	of	corporate	entities.	A	few,	however,	have	strategies	such	
as	the	provision	micro-credit	services	for	the	enrolment	of	both	the	formal	
and	the	informal	sectors(20).

Only	 a	 small	 number	 of	 people	 in	 urban	 settings	 and	 a	 negligible	
proportion	of	 the	 rural	population	can	afford	 the	high	premiums	charged	
by	private	health	insurance	schemes	and	health	membership	organisations.	
A	large	proportion	of	the	population	voluntarily	covered	by	private	health	
insurance	or	prepayment	medical	schemes	live	in	Kampala	and	other	urban	
areas.	The	insured	people	are	usually	covered	by	their	employers	with	varying	
health	packages	depending	on	rank	in	the	organisation	(18).

Private	 commercial	 health	 insurance	 is	 profit-oriented	 and	 prone	 to	
market	failures	and	equity	challenges	(12).		There	is	no	subsidisation	of	the	
poor	and	the	sickly	by	the	rich	and	healthier	groups,	and	this	raises	equity	
concerns	(21).	It	benefits	only	those	who	can	afford	to	pay	high	premiums	
and	the	poor	are	excluded.	If	premiums	were	reducing	as	private	schemes’	
savings	 increased	over	 time,	 the	 law	of	 large	numbers	would	 apply	 in	 the	
long	term	and	the	low-income	earners	would	increasingly	afford	the	lower	
premiums,	hence	making	private	health	 insurance	 equitable.	This	 assumes	
that	the	market	forces	of	demand	and	supply	would	necessarily	apply.

Theoretically,	private	health	insurance	could	help	governments	save	funds	
by	spending	less	on	those	privately	insured.	These	savings	could	be	invested	in	
the	provision	of	better	quality	health	services	and	increase	their	quantity	for	
the	uninsured	population,	including	the	poor	and	other	vulnerable	groups,	
hence	addressing	the	equity	concerns.	However,	as	noted	already,	promoting	
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this	PHI	enhances	the	fragmentation	of	pools	and	could	lead	to	dual	systems	
that	are	inherently	inequitable(7).	This	underscores	the	minimal	role	of	PHI	
in	supporting	progress	towards	UHC.	

Community-based health insurance

CBHIs	in	Uganda	started	mainly	as	a	result	of	efforts	by	the	international	
development	 partners.	 Communities	 were	 supported	 to	 come	 together	
to	 create	 resource	 pools.	The	CBHIs	 leveraged	 existing	 traditional	 groups	
such	as	burial	societies(22).	These	societies	started	to	address	common	local	
problems	and	provided	a	potential	platform	for	the	initiation	of	CBHI,	as	
the	example	in	Box	1	elaborates.

Text Box 9.1:  The birth and maturation of CBHI in Kigezi region,   
southwestern Uganda

The	hilly	 terrain,	 impassable	roads,	especially	during	the	rainy	seasons,	and	
costly	and	unaffordable	transport	to	most	local	residents	gave	birth	to	a	local	
arrangement	(use	of	locally	made	stretchers)	to	address	the	transport	problem	
in	the	Kigezi	region	of	Uganda	(33).	Members	were	mobilised	and	informed	
about	health	insurance	and	related	benefits.	Currently,	almost	all	families	in	
this	region	belong	to	such	societies	and	subscribe	to	a	CBHI	scheme	in	their	
area.	Members	are	given	identity	cards	that	include	names	and	photographs,	
which	they	present	at	the	health	family	when	seeking	health	care	as	well	as	a	
receipt	to	provide	evidence	of	paying	the	premium,	and	they	are	required	to	
pay	 appropriate	 co-payments.	Chairs	 of	 the	 societies	 participate	 in	 the	 col-
lection	and	delivery	of	premiums	to	the	scheme	offices.	Management	of	such	
schemes	 involves	 the	 technical	 staff	 and	 community	 representatives(25,52).	
Benefit	packages	include	all	services	delivered	by	the	facilities	participating	in	
the	scheme	and	do	not	cover	members	referred	to	other	health	facilities	for	ser-
vices	not	locally	available.	The	above	constellation	of	factors	has	contributed	to	
the	flourishing	of	the	schemes	in	this	region.

Source: Authors’ analysis

CBHI	offers	a	plausible	path	towards	universal	health	systems(23,24).	Such	
systems	enhance	access	to	health	care	for	low-income	people	and	the	poor	
who	would	otherwise	not	have	 adequate	 financial	 protection	 arising	 from	
government	funds(23).	There	is	evidence	that	CBHIs	provide	some	financial	
protection	by	reducing	out-of-pocket	spending	and	improves	cost	recovery	
for	the	health	providers	(especially	hospitals)(24).		For	example,	the	frequency	
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of	selling	household	assets	such	as	 land,	animals	and	tools	 in	order	to	pay	
hospital	 bills	 significantly	 reduced	 among	members	 of	 the	Kisiizi	 hospital	
CBHI(25).

However,	 the	potential	 of	CBHI	 to	 advance	UHC	 is	undermined	by	
their	 limitations(26).	Most	CBHI	 schemes	 are	 small	 and	 rural-based,	 and	
their	ability	to	raise	significant	resources	is	limited	by	the	low	incomes	of	the	
members.	The	financial	protection	offered	by	these	schemes	 is	constrained	
by	 the	 small	 size	 of	 the	 pool	 and	 low	 premiums.	 They	 are	 vulnerable	 to	
failure	and	their	sustainability	is	debatable.	One	single	large	health	risk	can	
lead	a	scheme	to	bankruptcy.	They	are	subject	to	covariant	risks	because	in	
some	areas	an	individual’s	health	is	not	independent	from	the	health	of	his	
or	her	neighbours,	especially	when	an	epidemic	or	a	natural	disaster	occurs	
(23,24).The	financial	stability	of	CBHI	schemes	is	also	affected	by	problems	
of	adverse	selection	that	are	intrinsic	in	voluntary	prepayment	schemes.	They	
almost	always	need	supplementation	with	government	subsidies	and	donor	
assistance,	especially	to	cover	the	poorest	members	of	society.	

The	CBHIs	often	 suffer	 from	 low	enrolment	and	 limited	retention	of	
members.	The	reasons	for	low	enrolment	include:	lack	of	understanding	of	
the	need	for	health	insurance;	lack	of	trust	in	the	managers	of	the	schemes;	
expectation	of	higher	benefits	 than	 the	 costs;	 and	 lack	of	high-level	 social	
cohesion	 in	 the	 communities	 (22).	Community	 awareness	 as	well	 as	mass	
campaigns	about	CBHI	and	its	benefits	are	required	repeatedly,	especially	in	
rural	areas,	in	order	to	increase	membership	and	to	ensure	the	success	and	
sustainability	of	CBHI	schemes.

CBHI	 schemes	 also	 face	 difficult	 issues	 that	 affect	 their	 equity,	
effectiveness	and	sustainability.	These	include	adverse	selection,	moral	hazards	
and	unsatisfactory	management	practices.	Community	involvement	varies	a	
lot,	and	the	flow	of	donor	and	government	support	is	irregular	and	unstable	
to	guarantee	effective	access,	especially	for	the	poor	groups	in	CBHI(	26,27).	
The	 report	of	 the	Commission	on	Macroeconomics	 and	Health	called	 for	
increased	 support	 for	CBHIs	 and	 for	 the	 establishment	 of	 a	 co-financing	
scheme	 that	 complement	 the	 premiums	paid	 by	 individuals	 towards	 their	
health	insurance	with	government	or	donor	funding	(29).	This	has	received	
a	negligible	response	but	appropriate	government	intervention	is	necessary	
to	ensure	the	success	of	these	schemes	through	subsidising	premiums	for	the	
poorer	parts	of	the	community	or	contracting	providers	 for	the	scheme	to	
serve	poor	groups	that	are	unable	to	afford	the	premiums.
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Unlike	 PHIs,	 the	 Uganda	 Community-Based	 Health-Financing	
Association	(UCBHFA)	was	created	as	the	umbrella	organisation	for	CBHI	
in	 Uganda.	 The	 UCBHFA	 provides	 coordination,	 technical	 support	 and	
advocacy	 for	 all	 CBHIs	 in	Uganda	 (30).	 In	 2011,	 there	 were	 24	CBHIs	
under	 the	 UCBHFA,	 with	 overall	 membership	 of	 120,000	 people	 (31).	
Two	 basic	 designs	 exist,	 namely:	 a)	 facility-based	 CBHIs;	 and	 b)	 non-
facility-based	CBHIs.	In	the	facility-based	set-up,	the	health	facility	acts	as	
the	 fund-holder,	 scheme	manager	and	service	provider.	The	members	only	
access	 services	 from	 that	 facility	 or	 its	 subsidiary.	The	 non-facility	 CBHI	
schemes	 have	 fund	 holding	 and	 management	 structures	 independent	 of	
service	providers.	Scheme	members	can	access	services	from	a	broader	range	
of	facilities	within	a	network	of	prequalified	providers(32).	They	are	offered	
more	choice	across	such	networks.	The	CBHIs	in	Uganda	are	diverse	in	design	
and	implementation	and	there	is	no	national	model	for	scale-up.	Agencies	
like	the	UCBHFA	and	Save	for	Health	are	leading	efforts	to	federate	various	
CBHI	networks	to	expand	the	risk	and	resource	pools	as	well	as	facilitate	the	
harmonisation	of	the	models	in	the	country.	These	experiences	are	elaborated	
in	text	box	9.2.

Text Box 9.2:  Federating community health financing schemes   
 into unions in Uganda

Initially,	 the	 community	 health	 financing	 (CHF)	 schemes	were	 either	 pure	
insurance	 or	 pure	 credit	 or	mixed.	 From	2006,	 under	 the	 auspices	 of	 Save	
for	Health	Uganda,	the	CHFs	started	federating	into	unions.		By	December	
2016,	three	unions/networks	of	schemes	had	been	formed,	bringing	together	
a	total	of	91	CHF	schemes	covering	31,502	individuals.	Consequently,	several	
changes	have	occurred:

a)	 The	emergence	of	new	structures	such	as	a	union	parliament,	union	
board	and	union	secretariat	to	enhance	the	management	and	gover-
nance	of	the	network.

b)	 Roles	differentiation	with	i)	Save	for	Health	undertaking	education,	
promotion	and	support;	ii)	individual	schemes	performing	mobilisa-
tion,	premium	collection	and	bills	approval;	and	c)	 the	union	con-
ducting	fund	management	and	advocacy.

c)	 Shifts	 in	pools	 at	union	 level.	Relatively	 large	pools	 for	health	 care	
funds,	followed	by	small	management	funds	and	smaller	reserve	funds.

d)	 Expanded	protection	of	schemes	and	scheme	members	from	financial	
catastrophe.

Source: Mukaire, 2017 (53)
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Additionally,	the	CBHI	experiences	are	not	shared	throughout	the	country.	
Most	schemes	have	been	implemented	in	the	central	and	western	parts	of	the	
country(33).	National	roll-out	of	CBHI	requires	feasibility	studies	in	regions	
like	the	north	and	east	where	CBHI	implementation	has	been	very	limited.	

The quest for National Health Insurance (NHI) in Uganda

Over	the	last	couple	of	decades,	there	have	been	efforts	to	establish	a	National	
Health	Insurance	Scheme	(NHIS)	in	Uganda(34).	The	2014	NHIS	Bill	(35)	
proposes	 the	 establishment	 of	 the	NHIS	 for	 the	 formal	 sector	 employees	
complemented	by	CBHI	for	the	informal	sector	and	PHI.	The	NHIS	Bill	
proposes	mandatory	contributions	from	the	employees	and	their	employers	
into	the	NHIS	fund	to	provide	insurance	cover	for	the	subscribers	and	a	few	
family	members.	The	Ugandan	NHIS	model	is	based	on	the	Social	Health	
Insurance	(SHI)	systems	that	began	in	Germany	at	the	end	of	the	Second	
World	War.	Chancellor	Bismarck	of	Germany	initiated	the	world’s	first	social	
health	protection	system	with	the	passage	of	the	National	Health	Insurance	
Act	 in	 1883(12,36).	 	 Since	 then,	 some	 countries	 have	 achieved	 universal	
coverage	based	on	SHI	systems	(37).	By	definition,	SHI	is	based	on	payroll	
contributions	made	by	 employers	 and	 employees.	 It	 is	 often	 viewed	 as	 an	
easy	 and	 effective	way	 to	 raise	 resources	 to	 improve	 health	 partly	 because	
the	employer	deducts	contributions	directly	from	salaries,	and	partly	because	
employers	may	be	willing	to	pay	their	contributions(12).	This	model	is	more	
feasible	where	a	large	proportion	of	the	population	is	in	formal	employment,	
a	situation	that	is	a	far	cry	from	the	reality	in	countries	like	Uganda.

Despite	 these	benefits,	SHIs	 face	 several	challenges	 that	will	constrain	
the	potential	of	the	NHIS	model	to	be	proposed	in	Uganda	as	a	means	of	
advancing	 UHC	 aspirations(38–40).	 First,	 SHI	 contributions	 cover	 only	
those	 in	 employment	 and	 cannot	 generate	 sufficient	 resources	 to	 cover	
more	people	than	those	who	contributed.	Government	subsidies	are	needed	
to	supplement	payroll	contributions	if	more	people	are	to	be	covered.	The	
potential	for	SHI	to	raise	additional	resources	for	health	depends	partly	on	the	
existing	political	environment	and	partly	the	socio-economic	characteristics	
of	a	country.	It	is	often	not	possible	to	raise	additional	resources	in	stagnant	
economies	and	those	with	growing	proportions	of	workers	in	the	informal	
sector.	To	assess	and	levy	taxes	on	the	income	of	self-employed	workers	bring	
about	high	administrative	costs	and	potential	inefficiencies	to	the	NHS.	The	
incomes	of	informal	sectors	are	uneven	and	fluctuate	over	time	(12,41).
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Uganda	 has	 a	 large	 informal	 sector	 (about	 80	 per	 cent)	 and	 high	
unemployment,	with	about	19.3	percent	 living	on	less	than	a	dollar	a	day	
(33).	 The	 payroll-based	 contributions	 to	 SHI	 is,	 therefore,	 likely	 to	 be	
small.	A	 look	at	 the	NSSF	contributions	 shows	 that	about	10	per	cent	of	
the	population	is	formally	employed.	The	government	is	the	main	employer,	
which	may	make	 it	 easy	 for	 the	 government	 to	 deduct	 the	 contributions	
from	civil	servants’	salaries.	However,	making	health	insurance	contributions	
mandatory	 is	 likely	 to	 increase	 the	 cost	of	 labour	 in	Uganda	–	 a	problem	
similar	 to	 the	one	that	 informed	the	Ugandan	government’s	unwillingness	
to	set	a	minimum	wage	(49).	These	labour	market	dynamics	can	make	the	
country	less	attractive	for	foreign	direct	investments.	

The	initial	stage	of	SHI	development	usually	diverts	resources	from	the	
poorer	segments	of	the	population	to	the	formal	sector	employees	who	are	
usually	better-off(41).	The	system	will	most	likely	institutionalise	inequities.	
For	instance,	government	contributions	are	generated	from	taxes,	which	are	
also	paid	by	the	poor;	yet,	the	poor	are	excluded	in	the	initial	stages,	which	
raise	equity	concerns.	Mechanisms	to	protect	the	poor	ought	to	be	included	
in	 the	 planning	 or	 early	 stages	 of	 social	 health	 insurance	 development.	
However,	discussions	in	Uganda	are	yet	to	explicitly	clarify	how	this	will	be	
implemented.	Questions	on	how	to	decide	premiums,	benefit	packages	and	
other	institutional	arrangements	to	sustain	NHI	in	Uganda	still	exist	(42).	
Experience	with	graduated	tax	in	Uganda	showed	that	the	cost	of	collecting	
contributions	 was	 higher	 than	 the	 actual	 revenues.	 Uganda	 could	 draw	
lessons	 from	Ghana	which	 gradually	 eliminated	 premiums	 in	 favour	 of	 a	
purely	tax-funded	NHIS.

The	quality	 of	 the	 health	 services	 available	 to	 the	 insured	 population	
is	critical	to	the	success	of	SHI	systems(43).	There	must	be	an	appropriate	
infrastructure	 to	 provide	 the	 benefit	 package	 and	 good	 quality	 services	 to	
attract	and	retain	especially	the	wealthier	segments	of	the	population	in	the	
schemes.	NHI	management	and	governance	also	require	skilled	administrative	
staff,	particularly	to	manage	the	health	insurance	funds,	reinsurers,	assets	and	
investments	and	to	regulate	and	supervise	health	providers.	This	capacity	is	
still	 limited	 in	 the	 case	 of	Uganda	while	 the	propensity	 for	 corruption	 in	
these	processes	–	perceived	or	real	–	remains	high	(42).	The	insured	groups	
get	well	organised	and	quickly	grow	their	political	capital	to	voice	concerns	
and	to	lobby	for	more	benefits.	This	usually	leads	to	encroachment	on	the	
budgets	 of	 employers,	 providers	 and	 the	 government	 –	 a	 situation	 that	 is	
known	 to	 institutionalise	 inequalities	 and	 regressive	 resource	 allocation	
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decisions	that	favour	the	powerful	groups.	This	underscores	investment	in	the	
capacity	of	systems	to	deliver	quality	services	as	a	precondition	for	successful	
NHI.	Reducing	government	expenditure	on	the	wealthier	populations	is	an	
outcome	that	needs	to	be	managed	if	NHI	is	to	lead	to	government	savings	
that	could	be	reallocated	towards	primary	care	and	improving	the	quality	of	
the	lower-level	health	services.	This	would	partly	ensure	equal	access	to	health	
care	and	address	equity	concerns.

The	political	and	socio-economic	contexts	of	a	country	play	a	fundamental	
role	in	the	successful	implementation	of	NHIS	(34).	A	high	level	of	political	
support	and	booming	socio-economic	growth	are	vital	prerequisites	for	the	
feasibility	and	sustainability	of	these	schemes.	It	is	argued	that	the	ability	of	
a	country	to	expand	population	coverage	can	be	enhanced	by	a	good	level	of	
income	per	capita,	a	well-educated	workforce,	low	income	inequalities	and	a	
high	level	of	political	support	(44).	It	is	easy	to	absorb	new	contributions	in	a	
prosperous	economy	because	additional	resources	can	be	mobilised.	Uganda	
still	 has	 low	 income	 per	 capita,	 high	 unemployment	 with	 an	 inadequate	
number	of	 technical	 experts	 in	health	 insurance	 and	 a	high	perception	of	
corruption.	The	expected	contribution	of	NHI	to	UHC	is	entangled	in	many	
assumptions	 related	 to	 capacity	 development,	 institutional	 trust,	 formal	
employment,	the	costs	of	administering	NHI	and	the	political	economy	of	
those	involved.	Vital	resources	and	investments	will	be	required	to	support	
NHI	implementation.	Continued	government	budget	allocations	for	health	
would	be	required	at	least	in	the	short	to	medium	term	before	NHI	is	able	to	
bring	in	adequate	resources	to	sustain	benefits.

Future Aspirations 

The	Uganda	National	Health	 Financing	 Strategy	 provides	 suggestions	 for	
health	 financing	 policy	 reforms	 towards	 UHC(9).	 These	 include:	 a)	 the	
development	of	an	institutional	environment	for	sustainable	health	financing;	
b)	advocacy	for	increased	government	resources	to	the	health	sector;	and	c)	
maximising	efficiency	gains	in	existing	resources.	Other	suggestions	are:	d)	
increased	 external	 resources	with	 improved	 predictability	 of	 their	 flow;	 e)	
the	establishment	of	prepayment	schemes,	including	NHI	and	community-
based	insurance	schemes;	and	f )	consideration	of	innovative	health	financing	
options,	 including	 the	 establishment	 of	 an	 AIDS	 trust	 fund,	 which	 is	 a	
multiple-revenue	trust	fund	for	AIDS-related	spending.		Regarding	external	
financing,	 the	 government	 would	 be	 well	 served	 by	 securing	memoranda	



197Chapter 9: Pooling Resources

of	 understanding	 (MOUs)	 with	 development	 partners	 on	 financing	
commitments	 over	 the	 medium	 term.	 The	 financing	 strategy	 proposes	 a	
progressive	expansion	of	pooling	financial	resources	–	domestic	and	external	
–	into	a	common	basket	over	time	(see	Figure	9.1).	The	strategy	proposes	a	
range	of	 institutional	arrangements	for	its	 implementation,	 including	roles	
and	responsibilities	for	the	health	development	partners	and	vital	government	
ministries	 and	 agencies.	 ‘Given	 their	 central	 role	 in	 financing	 the	 sector,	
HDPs	will	have	 a	 very	 critical	 role	 in	 the	 implementation	of	 some	of	 the	
financing	reforms,	particularly	those	that	relate	to	coordinating,	harmonising	
and	aligning	DAH’(9).	

Figure 9.1: Illustration of pooling arrangements
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Source: MoH, 2016 (9)

The	Health	Financing	Strategy	expected	the	development	and	government	
partners	to	follow	the	internal	health	partnership	(IHP+)	principles	concerning	
good	 governance	 and	 effective	 development	 cooperation.	 In	 2016	 the	
IHP+	monitoring	country	report	on	Uganda	reported	on	coordination	and	
cooperation	practices	between	the	different	health	actors	involved,	including	
the	development	partners.	One	general	observation	in	the	monitoring	report	
was	the	existence	of	a	general	commitment	to	work	together	to	support	the	
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joint	 action	 funds,	 but	 this	 was	 constrained	 by	 the	 weakness	 of	 genuine	
system	capabilities	 as	well	 as	mistrust	 among	 the	 stakeholders.	The	 report	
recommended	improved	documentation,	information-sharing	and	leadership	
by	the	MoH	and	the	Ministry	of	Finance	(45)	if	the	resource	pooling	(joint	
action	funds)	were	to	be	expanded.

There	is	need	to	leverage	the	already	existing	social	security	mechanisms,	
such	as	the	National	Social	Security	Fund	(NSSF)	and	microfinance	schemes,	
as	innovative	mechanisms	to	pool	resources	and	guarantee	access	to	health	
care	 for	 its	members.	For	 example,	 the	 formal	 sector	 employees	 and	 their	
employers	make	mandatory	contributions	to	the	NSSF(46).	As	in	countries	
like	Ghana,	 a	 proportion	 of	 these	 deductions	 could	 be	 committed	 to	 the	
NHI	 fund	 instead	 of	 additional	 deductions	 from	 employees	 and	 their	
employers(47).	There	are	also	several	saving	schemes	in	the	country	that	do	
not	necessary	target	health(48).	Integrating	the	NHI	development	within	the	
national	social	security	funds	is	an	option	that	can	reduce	the	administrative	
costs.	 In	 the	 medium	 term,	 CBHI	 schemes	 can	 be	 coalesced	 into	 bigger	
resource	pools,	but	this	will	need	leadership	and	trust-building	programmes	
across	the	network	of	agencies	and	stakeholders	to	support	financial	resource	
mobilisation,	pooling	and	purchasing	arrangements.

Other considerations

Removing	 financial	 barriers	 at	 the	 point	 of	 use	 through	 prepayment	 and	
pooling	mechanisms	may	not	achieve	the	intended	objectives	if	other	access	
barriers	 are	 not	 addressed(1).	 Service	 users	 may	 still	 encounter	 financial	
barriers	to	access	because	of	high	transport	costs	and	the	cost	of	subsistence	
at	the	health	facility	while	attending	to	the	sick.	Mechanisms	like	transport	
vouchers	 and	 conditional	 cash	 transfers	 have	 been	 tried	 in	 Uganda	 and	
other	developing-country	settings	and	concomitant	improvements	in	service	
utilisation	have	occurred.	The	feasibility	and	sustainability	of	these	strategies	
should	be	assessed.

Conclusions

In	both	the	Global	North	and	Global	South,	countries	are	reforming	existing	
systems	and	are	moving	away	from	solidarity-based	health	care	to	market-
based	 provision	 of	 health	 services.	 The	 dominant	 UHC	 approach	 that	 is	
being	 promoted	 worldwide	 –	 based	 on	 ‘universal’	 insurance	 –	 offers	 less	
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proven	advantage(14).	This	presents	many	disadvantages	over	a	single	public	
health	system,	funded	by	tax	revenue,	and	offering	universal	and	affordable	
access	to	health	care.	The	single	public	system	promises	more	equitable	health	
outcomes	 and	 affordability	 for	 LMICs	 as	 it	 keeps	 investments	 and	 social	
control	in	public	hands	and	limits	administrative	expenses(49).	To	support	
UHC	efforts,	the	government	should	be	considered	the	major	player	in	the	
short	term	to	medium	term.

The	coverage	of	the	voluntary	insurance	schemes	in	Uganda	is	still	very	
poor.	These	pools	are	small	and	do	not	permit	adequate	cross-subsidisation	
of	the	risk	among	the	sick	and	the	healthy,	the	young	and	the	old,	and	the	
rich	and	the	poor.	Private	health	insurance	schemes	are	profit-oriented	and	
require	high	annual	subscriptions.	These	premiums	remain	unaffordable	for	
the	majority	 of	 the	 citizens.	Also,	 premiums	 for	CBHIs	 sideline	 the	 poor	
who	cannot	pay.	Contrary	to	the	current	approach,	these	insurance	schemes	
should	 operate	 like	 cooperatives,	 in	 which	 members	 would	 periodically	
contribute	funds	in	a	decreasing	manner	as	the	savings	increase.	Equilibrium	
would	 be	 attained	 where	 the	 poor	 are	 able	 to	 pay	 premiums	 and	 receive	
benefits	as	shareholders,	hence	achieving	equity,	quality,	efficiency	and	UHC.	
A	 legal	 framework	 should	be	 constituted	 to	 avoid	 the	 tendency	of	having	
riskier	populations	subscribing	more	by	encouraging	group-level	enrolment	
to	increase	the	proportion	of	members	with	a	lower	risk	of	sickness	and	the	
wealthy.

For	 pooling	 mechanisms	 to	 be	 equitable	 and	 sustainable	 requires	
complementary	 reforms	 in	 the	 way	 resources	 are	 mobilised	 and	 used	 to	
purchase	services(1,50).	Trade-offs	between	the	objectives	of	equity,	ownership,	
effectiveness,	efficiency	and	sustainability	will	be	inevitable.	Attention	should	
be	paid	to	the	aspects	of	trust,	expectations	and	entitlements,	 institutional	
arrangements	and	a	supporting	legal	and	policy	environment.	The	progressive	
realisation	of	a	 	 single	pool	 in	Uganda	would	require	consideration	of	 the	
political	economy	issues(51).	For	instance,	separate	pools	may	be	difficult	to	
merge	owing	to	entrenched	stakeholder	interests.	The	CBHIs	could	be	used	
to	engender	the	concept	of	solidarity	and	risk-sharing	but	fragmentation	will	
undermine	 their	 cross-subsidisation	objectives.	Also,	 starting	with	 separate	
pools	for	the	formal	sector	and	the	informal	sector	institutionalises	inequities.	
Therefore,	it	is	imperative	that	the	NHIS	design	brings	on	board	the	informal	
sector	and	the	poor	right	from	the	beginning.	This	would	require	subsidies	
for	the	poor	from	the	government	and	its	development	partners.
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In	 addition	 to	making	 improvements	 in	 prepayments	 and	 reductions	
in	 out-of-pocket	 expenditures,	 other	 barriers	 to	 access	must	 be	 addressed.	
These	include	transport	costs	and	the	costs	of	attending	to	the	sick	admitted	
at	health	facilities.	Investments	to	boost	the	functionality	of	health	facilities,	
especially	 lower-level	 ones,	 are	 a	 prerequisite	 for	 reaping	 the	 benefits	 of	
insurance	systems.		
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